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Review Review Review 

Дата на рейтингов комитет: 18.04.2019 21.04.2020 22.04.2021 

Дата на публикуване: 19.04.2019 22.04.2020 23.04.2021 

Дългосрочен рейтинг : ВВ+ ВВВ- ВВВ- 

Перспектива : positive stable stable 
    

Дългосрочен рейтинг по национална скала: А- (BG) А (BG) А (BG) 

Перспектива: positive stable stable 

*Notes: 

1) Prior to the present publication the credit rating and rating outlook was disclosed to the rated entity or related third party. Following that 
disclosure amendments in the credit rating and rating outlook have not been executed; 

2) During the last 2 years, BCRA Credit Rating Agency AD has not provided ancillary services to the rated entity or a related third party. 

3) To become familiar with the full rating history, please see the table at the bottom of the document. 

  
BCRA -  CREDIT RATING AGENCY 

 

„BCRA – CREDIT RATING AGENCY (BCRA) is the third 

qualified rating agency in the EU, registered under 

Regulation (EC) 1060/2009 of the European Parliament 

and of the Council. BCRA assigns credit ratings 

recognized throughout the EU, and are equal with the 

other ratings recognized by the European Securities and 

Markets Authority (ESMA), without any territorial or 

other limitations.  

At a session of the Rating Committee of BCRA, held 
on 22.04.2021 a report of the review of the credit 
rating of IC Lev Ins AD has been discussed. The 
session was run by D.Sc. (Econ.) Kiril Grigorov, in his 
capacity as a Chairman of the Rating Committee. 
Following a discussion on changes in the factors 
affecting the rating during the review period, the 
members of the Rating Committee took the 
following decision: 

BCRA affirms the grades of the ratings of IC Lev Ins 
AD, as follows: 

 Long-term claims-paying ability rating: ВВВ- and 
„stable“ outlook; 

 Long-term national-scale rating:  А (BG) and 
„stable“ outlook. 

 

 

 

 

appraising the positive changes in the operating 
activity of the insurer, affirmed throughout the period, 
the increased values of the total insurance and net 
profits and the improvements in levels of most 
prudential solvency indicators. 

The officially adopted by BCRA Methodology for claims-

paying ability rating of insurance companies has been 

used:  

(https://www.bcra-
bg.com/files/cpaic_methodology_2018_en.pdf  ) 

The users of the rating can find information on the 

meaning of each rating category, including definitions of 

default in the published Global rating scale on the BCRA’s 

website: 

(https://www.bcra-bg.com/files/global_scale_en.pdf ) 

The report has been prepared and the rating - assigned, 

based on information made available by the rated bank, 

Bulgarian National Bank, National Statistical Institute, 

BCRA’ database, consultants and other public information 

sources. 

mailto:i.cholakov@bcra-bg.com
mailto:stamenova@bcra-bg.com
(https:/www.bcra-bg.com/files/cpaic_methodology_2018_en.pdf%20%20)
(https:/www.bcra-bg.com/files/cpaic_methodology_2018_en.pdf%20%20)
https://www.bcra-bg.com/files/global_scale_en.pdf
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Operating Environment 

Sovereign Risk 

The emergence of the worldwide COVID-19 
pandemic has turned the issue into one of the main 
priorities to address in Bulgaria as well as in all its 
political and economic partners. Due to the 
unprecedented crisis, the country is in an emergency 
epidemic situation since May 13, 2020, and the 
government took a number of legislative measures to 
curb the negative economic impact.  

The COVID-19 pandemic and the measures taken to 
limit the infection have adversely affected the 
economic activity in the country. According to 
preliminary data, there is a decline of the GDP of 
4.2% following the growth of 3.7% in 2019. 
Household consumption, lending, external sector, as 
well as inflation processes witnessed decelerating 
trend. In 2020, the unemployment rate rose to 5.1% 
(4.2% a year earlier).  

Bulgaria has entered the current crisis with a stable 
fiscal position, accumulated reserves, and low 
government debt. The initial budgetary target for 
2020 was to achieve a balance but the 
unprecedented COVID-19 crisis necessitated its 
extraordinary revision due to the expected revenue 
shortfalls and the need to incur additional costs. The 
projected CFP balance was changed to a deficit of 
BGN 3.5 billion or 3% of the projected GDP. The 
General government debt rose to 24.7% of GDP in 
September 2020 due to the need to finance fiscal 
measures to overcome the crisis and the decline in 
GDP but remained low in the comparative aspect. 

Banking System 

On the 10th of July 2020, the Bulgarian lev was 
included in the Exchange Rate Mechanism II. In 
parallel, the ECB's decision to establish close 
cooperation with the BNB was announced. Starting 
October 1, 2020, the ECB commenced the direct 
supervision of the significant institutions in the 
Republic of Bulgaria. The Bulgarian banks that fulfil 
the criteria are UniCredit Bulbank AD, DSK Bank AD, 
United Bulgarian Bank AD, Eurobank Bulgaria AD, 
and Raiffeisenbank (Bulgaria) EAD.  

As of the end of 2020, the banking sector remained 
stable, albeit, the economic shocks. The capital ratios 
and liquidity of banks are at high levels being 
supported by the steady growth of the deposit base 
and the timely regulatory anti-crisis measures. 

Lending to the non-financial sector has been slowing 
down in the conditions of uncertainty during 2020, 

largely for enterprises. At the same time, under the 
Procedure for Deferral and Settlement of Liabilities 
Payable to Banks and their Subsidiaries – Financial 
Institutions requests from households and 
enterprises for deferral of liabilities amounting to 
BGN 8,1 billion or 92.2% of the filed so far were 
approved as of year ended 2020, or 11.1% of the 
total gross loans and advances. 

The high profit generated in 2019 secured additional 
capitalisation and a reserve for maintaining the 
stability of the sector. Therefore, the BNB decided to 
fully capitalise the profit as one of the measures to 
strengthen the capital of banks further in the context 
of the crisis related to COVID-19. The reported 
financial result of 2020 was BGN 815 mln. by 51.4% 
lower on an annual basis. The net income from 
interests, fees and commissions retained their 
importance but at an annual decline in both sources. 
At the same time, the value of the impairments 
incurred doubled compared to the same period in 
2019.  

The development of economic processes in the 
country, including in the context of the pandemic of 
COVID-19, have been analysed in detail by BCRA - 
Credit Rating Agency. A Rating Rationale of the 
Sovereign Rating assigned by BCRA to the Republic 
of Bulgaria is available at our official website: 

https://www.bcra-bg.com/bg/ratings/bulgaria-rating 

Non-life Insurance Market in Bulgaria 

In the period of the update, the Bulgarian non-life 
insurance market retains its features, namely: 

 Steady income growth of gross written premiums 
(by an annual increase of 1% in 2020, following 
15.6% in 2019) but with  marked retention of the 
growth in the last year, as a result of the generally 
reduced tariffs of the basic (car) insurances and the 
effects on the business of the economic crisis 
related to COVID-19;  

 High development potential, given the relatively 
low levels of insurance density and penetration (no 
significant change in their levels in the review 
period and maintained general trend of gradual 
increase);  

 High levels of market concentration – the seven 
biggest companies are retaining a share of above 
70% of the gross written premiums in the sector 
(71.2% in 2020 and 70.8% a year earlier); 

 Highly dominating share of the automobile 
insurance in the structure of the aggregated 
insurance portfolio – above 70% in the last three 

https://www.bcra-bg.com/bg/ratings/bulgaria-rating
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years (at a slight annual decline of 1.1 pp. in 2020 
to 71.1%).  

The regulatory framework continues to be most 
affected by the application of the solvency 
requirements of insurers, reinsurers, and groups of 
insurers and reinsurers, as well as the requirements 
for reporting, valuation of assets and liabilities and 
the formation of technical provisions following 
Directive 2009/138 of the EP and the EU (Solvency 
II). The implementation of the IFRS 9 Financial 
Instruments, effective from January 2018, affects the 
insurers' reports as well. 

The main factors impeding the general development 
of the non-life insurance market continue to be the 
relatively weak economic activity in the country and 
the uncertainties about the future households’ 
income. The development of the sector has been 
affected by the emergency of the COVID-19 
pandemic since March 2020.  

The up-to-date evaluations of the BCRA – Credit 
Rating Agency on the effects of the financial crisis on 
the sector and the economy are available on the 
official site of the agency:   

https://www.bcra-bg.com/en/home. 

 
 

„IC Lev Ins“ AD 

In the review period, the share capital of IC Lev Ins 
AD is unchanged, following the last raise of BGN 4 
million up to BGN 47.3 million. The main shareholder, 
Lev Corporation AD raised it in 2019. There are no 
changes in the shareholder’s structure either.  

The composition of the Supervisory Board is 
unchanged.  

In 2019, following the increase in the number of the 
Management Board members with three new, 
namely, Pavel Panayotov, Biliana Vulcheva, and 
Sofia Antonova, in the period May 2020 – April 2021 
п, the first two of the newly appointed and Galabin 
Nikolov Galabov (06.04.2021). Thus, at present the 
members are: 

 Maria Stoyanova Maslarova-Garkova – Chair 
and Executive Director; 

 Pavel Valeriev Dimitrov – member and 
Executive Director; 

 Sofia Nikolova Antonova – member and 
Executive Director; 

 Miroslava Spasova Spasova  – member; 

 Valentin Valentinov Iliev – member. 

The Company management continues to aim at 
maintaining the position of the company as a market 

leader in Bulgaria in the non-life insurance sector. 
The management is developing new products to 
meet the changing consumer demand (including the 
development of "cyber" insurance). The search for 
growth in property and personal insurance to support 
the balance of the insurance portfolio has continued, 
with a medium-term goal of around 10% annual 
growth. In the conditions of financial and economic 
crisis, the company introduced a very conservative 
approach to offering insurance assessed as high-risk 
by the internal scoring system (such as "Loans" and 
"Miscellaneous financial losses", which are not 
presented in the portfolio at present.) Opportunities 
are still being developed to expand the company's 
activities out of the local market. In the last year, the 
Insurance Guarantee contributes more to the 
development of the general business. 

After two consecutive years of growth of the gross 
written premiums (by 36.9% annually for 2018 and 
13.0% for 2019), in 2020, a decline by 3.2% has 
been registered, resulting in a slight drop of the 
market share to 12.6% (compared to 13.1% for the 
previous year). In terms of the volume of GWP, the 
rated company retains its leading position, with the 
highest share in the last three years of 12.6% in 
2020, 13.1% in 2019, and 13.4% in 2018. The 
advantage over the insurers, which follow is gradually 
declining (IC Bulstrad VIG and DZI – General 
Insurance, in the last year Euroins AD approached 
the classification).  

The dynamics of the value of the Motor Third Party 
Liability Insurance retains the highest share in the 
portfolio (78.0% and 78.3% in the last two years. In 
2020, the insurance registered an annual decline of 
GWP of 3.6% (following the growth of 9.8% in 2019 
and the record-high 49.9% in 2018). The dynamics 
remain related to the changes in the product tariffs, 
while the number of contracts, concluded in 2020, a 
registered annual increase of 5.7%. The rated 
company preserves its leading position in terms of 
market share (with levels of 22.1% for 2020, 22.7% 
for 2019 and 24.1% for 2018), which keeps a 
significant advantage (of over seven (7) pp. for 2020) 
compared to the insurers in the classification. The 
high concentration of the product in the company's 
portfolio is preserved. 

Autocasco Insurance remains the second most 
important product in the portfolio, with a share of 
14.2% (increased compared to its level of 13.6% in 
2019) and a market share of 6.7% (almost 
unchanged compared to the level of 2019. - 6.6%). In 
2020, the written business of the product reported a 
slight growth of 0.9%. For 2020, the amount of the 
written business registered slight growth (of 0.9%).  

https://www.bcra-bg.com/en/home
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In terms of the other products in the portfolio, the 
changes characterizing 2020 are related to:  

 maintained a high level of written premiums 
under "Guarantees" insurance, which holds a third 
share of GWP in the company's portfolio (3.4% for 
2020, after 3.5% for the previous year) and a total 
market share in the non-life insurance sector of 8.2% 
(decreased compared to 9.6% for the previous year); 

 annual decline by 44.1% in GWP under Fire 
and Natural Disasters in 2020, following the 
significant growth of 82.7% in 2019. This results in a 
drop of the market share of the product to 1.2% 
(2.4% in 2019); 

 increased level of the GWP in 2020 under 
Miscellaneous losses of Property   (growth of 
7.2%, following 19.7% in the previous year), 
increasing the market share of the product to 10.7% 
(compared to 10.2% in 2019and 8.6% in 2018 and 
2017).  

The levels of the written premiums, net of motor 
insurance, led to improvement of diversification in the 
insurance portfolio, started in the previous year. 
However, the portfolio of ZK Lev Ins remains to a 
high degree dependent on one product (Motor 
Third Party Liability Insurance). Its share of 78% is 
still significantly above the average levels of the 
sector (44.3% for 2020 and 45.2% for 2019) and the 
reference group1 of companies (33.3% and 35.5% 
respectively).  

The company continues not to carry out active 
reinsurance activities. 

 

Portfolio Structure of IC Lev Ins compared to the sector and the reference group 
(at the end of 2020.) 

 

In 2020, Lev Ins reported a significant improvement 
in the achieved level of gross claims ratio, with a 
value of 55.8% (compared to 92.3% in 2019), which 

                                                 
1 Includes: „IC Armeec“ AD, „IC Euroins“ AD, „IC Bulstrad VIG“ 
AD, „DZI – General Insurance“ EAD, „IC Allianz Bulgaria“ AD and 
„IC Bul Ins“ AD 

is the lowest in the last four years (2017-2020). This 
addresses the net claims, which decreased to 
45.2% in 2020 (or by slightly more than 10 
percentage points below its level for the previous 
year - 52.3%). In comparative terms, the achieved 
level of net claims remains lower than the average 
level for the reference group (47.3%), and in 2020 is 
already slightly lower than the total average for the 
sector (45.9%).  

 Net Claims 2020* 2019 2018 2017 

IC Lev Ins AD 45.2% 52.3% 43.0% 39.5% 
      

IC Armeec AD 46.5% 44.6% 43.1% 43.2% 

IJSC Bulstrad VIG 52.7% 55.6% 51.2% 55.2% 

DZI – General Insurance 45.3% 50.4% 51.5% 55.3% 

Allianz Bulgaria JSC 48.1% 52.5% 46.8% 56.1% 

IC Bul INS AD 36.3% 65.3% 55.7% 58.1% 
     

Group Average: 47.3% 52.3% 49.4% 53.4% 

*unaudited report 

In 2020, the value of net commissions expenses 
increased, which compared to the decline of net 
earned premiums resulted in significant growth of the 
net acquisition ratio, reaching 15.1% (10.9% in 
2019), thus ending the positive declining trend in the 
last three years. Despite that, in a comparative 
aspect, the level reached by the rated company is 
lower than the average for the reference group. 
Against the background of the decelerating value of 
net earned premiums and affected by the mutually 
offset growth of administrative expenses and 
reduction of other technical expenses, the level of 
cost ratio slightly rose to 31.8% in 2020 (31.0% in 
2019). In the last three years, the levels reached by 
the rated company remain above the average for the 
reference group. 

The general stable levels of the commented 
indicators and the drop in net claims led to 
improvement in the level of combined cost ratio, a 
continuing trend in 2020 (second year in a row), 
reaching 92.0% (after 94.1% in 2019 and 97.5% in 
2018), thus allowing the insurer to improve the 
insurance result for a second consecutive year. Two 
companies from the reference group reached lower 
levels, DZI – General Insurance (83.5%) and Allianz 
Bulgaria (84.7%).  

In the last year of the analysed 5-year period, (2020) 
IC Lev Ins slightly declined the self-retention level to 
60.9%, compared to 62.7% and 62.0% in the 
previous two years. Thus, the smooth decelerating 
trend, typical for the entire 5-year period, continued 
(after its sharp decline in 2017, from 81.0% to 
69.4%). Soundly, the reinsurers’ share in technical 
provisions, has increased for a third consecutive 
year (in 2020, slighter growth rate), reaching a 67.6% 
in 2020 (66.0% and 59.2% in last two years) and 
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remains considerably above the levels of the insurers 
in the reference group. The high level of coverage of 
acquisition costs by commissions from reinsurers 
also remains indicative. 

There have been no significant changes in the 
company's reinsurance policy. Reinsurance 
contracts are placed with first-class reinsurance 
companies (with credit ratings between A- and AA-) 
and the insurer is preserving its main partners. 

In 2020, the total size of the investment portfolio of 
IC Lev Ins increased by 4.1%, which pace is lagging 
behind the registered ones from the previous two 
years (11.6% for 2019 and 13.3% for 2018), as well 
as to the registered by the adjusted sector (19.9% on 
annual basis for 2020). The portfolio structure is 
maintained and barely changed, characterised by the 
decline of the investments in associated and affiliated 
companies and the increase of cash equivalents in 
bank deposits. The investments in land and property 
keep their weight in the portfolio (67.8% at the end of 
2020). 

The liquidity of the investment portfolio, evaluated 
via the highest liquid assets (government securities 
and bank deposits) remains the lowest in the 
reference group, and considerably below the average 
for the adjusted sector, despite its positive change 
registered in the review period.  

 

The total share of the asset investments slightly 
increased and accounted for 35.5% at the end of 
2020 (34.1% for 2019). According to that value, the 
company is lagging behind the average levels of the 
adjusted sector (62.5% at the end of 2020 and 58.2% 
at the end of 2019) but growing at a higher rate in 
2020.  

For the first time in seven years, the TTM portfolio 
yield is negative in the last year of the review period 
(2020), registering a value of -3.53%. The reason 
relates to the general impact of the economic crisis 
on the securities markets and the strong exposure to 
revaluations of the company's portfolio. There is also 

a decrease in the levels of profitability in the adjusted 
sector - up to 0.92% for 2020. (1.95% for 2019). The 
investment result for 2020 (according to the data 
from an unaudited report) is due to a high loss from 
investment and the negative result of revaluations. 

IC Lev Ins AD reported net profit for 2020 (according 
to the preliminary unaudited report) at the amount of 
BGN 6 600 thousand, which is four times higher than 
the one for (BGN 1 654 thousand), thus 
strengthening the stable results in the last three 
years (2018-2020). The continuing improvement of 
the portfolio’s quality and the better insurance 
result have a positive impact on the result. Its value 
successfully covered both the administrative costs 
and the negative result from investment activity.   

The most significant positive impact on the improved 
company's net financial result for 2020 has the 
decrease in the claims (gross and net), which arose 
together with mutually neutralizing changes in the 
other types of expenses. The achieved improvement 
comes against the background of reduced levels of 
GWP (3.2%) and net earned income (by 1.8%).  

The significantly higher financial result for 2020 
resulted in a significant increase in the level of the 
return on equity indicator - reaching 8.1% for 2020 
(following levels of 2.2% and 2.5% respectively in the 
previous two years).  

At the end of the analysed period, both observed 
prudential solvency indicators (SCR and MCR) 
registered significantly improved values and they 
reached the average levels of coverage, typical for 
the local insurance market. At the end of 2020, the 
Solvency Capital Requirement’ (SCR) coverage 
was 121%, an increase of a significant 15 pp., 
compared to the relatively low level at the end of 
2019, and similar to the levels in the previous two 
years (108% at the end of 2018 and 104% at the end 
of 2017). Despite the positive dynamics in the review 
period, the coverage level reached by the company 
remains significantly lower than the average level for 
the competing group and the lowest for a second 
consecutive year. 

In 2020, the level of the liquidity ratio of technical 
provisions improved, increasing nearly 4 pp. but the 
achieved value at the end of the year of 12.1% 
remains much lower than the average for the 
adjusted sector (82.3% at both the end of 2020 and 
the end of 2019). Compared to the level achieved by 
the insurers in the reference group it is lower as well 
(89.4% and 84.6%, at the end of the last two years). 
Similarly, the reported values of the liquidity ratio of 
the outstanding claims provision (by more than 100 
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pp.) and the fast liquidity ratio (by more than 9-11 
pp.) lag too.   

At the end of 2020, the operating leverage (net 
earned premiums to equity ratio) dropped by 24 pp. 
(to 227%), following the significant growth in two 
years in a row (by 24 pp. for 2019 and 23 pp. for 
2018). Notwithstanding, the registered drop, the level 
remains above the average for the reference group 
and is the highest registered in the last five years of 
the analysed period.  

In 2020, the level of insurance leverage (technical 
provisions to equity ratio) reported a decline to 203% 
at the end of the year, which is the highest rate 
compared to the levels of the reference group (and 
above the average level of 172% for the group), 
where considerable decreases are observed.   

From 2018, the company reports additional debt net 
of insurance provisions, thus forming a level of 
financial leverage of 6.8% at the end of 2018, 
decreasing at the end of 2020 to 5.8%, influenced by 
the increased values of the Capital and Provisions, 
with unchanged debt value of BGN 4.9 million.  

 

 

Positive impact on the Company's rating could have 
the following: а sustainable improvements in the 
liquidity levels (related to changes in the investment 
portfolio structure), achievement of the more 
balanced insurance portfolio, maintenance of the 
good operating indicators, and positive insurance and 
net financial results.  

A negative impact on the assigned rating could 
have the changes in the opposite direction, and 
particularly related to reductions of solvency and 
liquidity indicators. 
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The levels of main indicators related to the evaluation of activity in the last five years are shown in the table 
below: 

 

 

Main Financial Indicators: 

Indicator / Year: 2020* 2019 2018 2017 2016 2015 

Gross written premiums (BG’000): 306 520 316 686 280 229 204 680 195 482 162 876 

Change on an annual basis -3.2% 13.0% 36.9% 4.7% 20.0% -4.3% 

Net earned premiums (BG’000): 189 136 192 657 161 976 141 764 152 694 184 449 

Change on an annual basis -1.8% 18.9% 14.3% -7.2% -17.2% 7.4% 

Self-retention  60.9% 62.7% 62.0% 69.4% 81.1% 95.9% 

Net financial result (BG’000) 6 600 1 654 1 786 361 436 10 667 

Insurance result 15 095 11 284 4 058 37 783 12 578 9 602 

Gross claims 55.8% 92.3% 85.0% 78.4% 53.0% 70.29% 

Net claims 45.2% 52.3% 43.0% 39.5% 45.6% 42.85% 

Cost ratio 31.8% 31.0% 38.8% 17.8% 23.8% 32.60% 

Acquisition ratio 15.1% 10.9% 15.7% 16.1% 22.3% 19.35% 

Combined ratio 92.0% 94.1% 97.5% 73.3% 91.8% 94.79% 

Net earned premiums / Equity (Operating leverage) 227% 251% 227% 204% 221% 268% 

Technical provisions / Equity (Insurance leverage) 203% 227% 218% 194% 195% 185% 

Debt net  insurance provisions / Equity (Financial leverage) 5.8% 6.3% 6.8% 0.0% 0.0% 0.0% 

Total Equity 83 472 76 872 71 218 69 433 69 074 68 841 

Return on Equity 8.1% 2.2% 2.5% 0.5% 0.6% 17.8% 

Total investment portfolio 97 158 93 324 83 626 73 808 77 474 100 383 

Change on an annual basis 4.1% 11.6% 13.3% -4.7% -22.8% 0.0% 

Share of high liquid assets in the investment portfolio 14.5% 8.7% 8.5% 3.5% 6.4% 38.3% 

TTM yield of the investment portfolio -3.5% 3.2% 4.9% 0.8% 1.4% 1.4% 

SCR Coverage 121% 106% 108% 104% - - 

MCR Coverage 354% 290% 254% 270% - - 

Liquidity ratio of technical provisions 12.1% 8.2% 8.3% 6.9% 6.7% 34.0% 

Liquidity ratio of the outstanding claims provision  20.9% 14.1% 14.8% 11.7% 12.2% 74.8% 

*Data from the preliminary (unaudited) report 
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Rating History: 
 

CLIAMS PAYING ABILITY 
RATING 

Initial rating  
6.2006 

Non-solicited 
update  
11.2007 

Non-solicited 
update 
11.2008 

Update 7.2009 
Update 

20.07.2010 
Monitoring 
07.12.2010 

Long-term rating: BB+ iBBB-(н) iBBB(н) iA-   iA-   iA-   

Outlook:   positive positive stable stable negative 

  
Monitoring 
25.05.2011 

Update 
25.10.2011 

Update 
29.11.2012 

Update 
04.11.2013 

Update 
13.12.2014 

Update 
10.12.2015 

Long-term rating: iBBB+ iBBB+ iBBB+ iBBB+ iBBB+ iBBB 

Outlook: negative in development positive stable stable negative 

 
Update 

06.01.2017 

Long-term rating: iBBB (w) * 

Outlook: - 

   *(w) – rating withdrawn 

 

CLAIMS PAYING ABILITY RATING Initial rating Review Monitoring 

Date of Rating Committee: 09.02.2017 22.03.2018 20.06.2018 

Long-term rating: BB+ BB+ 
BB+  

(under review) ** 

Outlook: positive positive - 
    

Long-term National-scale rating: A- (BG) А- (BG) 
А- (BG) 

(under review) ** 

Outlook: positive positive - 

** The rating is placed “under review” due to the changes entered into force in the used by BCRA “Methodology for the ability of the insurance 

company to pay claims” (https://www.bcra-bg.com/files/cpaic_methodology_2018_en.pdf) and affects all ratings of all insurers and is not 
related to the activity of the rated company. 
 

The ratings in the charts above are assigned under the previously used Methodology for assigning a rating of the ability 
of insurance companies to pay claims, respectively with the applied rating scale, and are not directly comparable with 
the ratings assigned after the entry into force of the current methodology (as of June 21, 2018). 

CLAIMS PAYING ABILITY RATING Monitoring *** Review  Review Review 

Date of Rating Committee: 18.12.2018 18.04.2019 21.04.2020 22.04.2021 

Date of publication: 19.12.2018 18.04.2019 22.04.2020 23.04.2021 

Long-term rating: BB+ BB+ ВВВ- ВВВ- 

Outlook: positive positive stable stable 
     

Long-term National-scale rating: А- (BG) А- (BG) А (BG) А (BG) 

Outlook: positive positive stable stable 

*** The monitoring is performed due to the changes in the Methodology for the ability of the insurance company to pay claims, used by the BCRA, 
and entered into force on 21.06.2018. 

 


